
Division School Council Meeting Agenda 
June 6, 2022 
6:15 p.m. 
In-person at the Education Centre OR 
Microsoft Teams 

6:15: Come and enjoy Chinese Food as a June wrap-up and celebration of your engagement 
with the Division School Council over the course of the year. Great food and opportunity for 
fellowship joining other School Council representatives from across the division.  
RSVP to LeeAnne Tedder by 9:00 a.m. Monday, June 6 to ensure the correct number of people 
are accounted for in ordering food – leeanne.tedder@lethsd.ab.ca 

1. Land Acknowledgement

2. Welcome and Introductions

3. Additions to the Agenda

4. Approval of the Agenda

5. Approval of the Minutes from May 2, 2022

6. Business Arising from the Minutes

7. Engagement Fund Discussion (sharing success for this year/ ideas for next year)

8. Lethbridge School Division reporting forms for School Councils (see Policy 1002.4.1). Due on or 
before September 30th of each year:
1002.4.1 School Council Annual Report Microsoft Word - 1002.4.1.rtf (lethsd.ab.ca)
1004,4.2 School Council Balance Sheet   Microsoft Word - 1002.4.2.rtf (lethsd.ab.ca)
1004.4.3 School Council Statement of Receipts and Disbursements (includes the provincial 
parent engagement grant of $500) – due June 30 Microsoft Word - 1002.4.3.rtf (lethsd.ab.ca)

9. Trustee Report [Link]

10. Alberta School Councils Association

11. Reports from Division Committees
11.1. Policy Advisory Committee – Alison Alma-North, Jamie Walburger (alternate)
11.2. Poverty Intervention Committee – Jamie Walburger, Shelley Roest (alternate)
11.3. Division Wellness Committee – Edna Asem, Carrie Boschman (alternate)
11.4. Community Engagement Committee – Shelley Roest, Cynthia Young, and Jamie Walburger

12. Superintendent’s Report – Cheryl Gilmore
12.1. The Loop June 2022

mailto:leeanne.tedder@lethsd.ab.ca
https://www.lethsd.ab.ca/download/187787
https://www.lethsd.ab.ca/download/187785
https://www.lethsd.ab.ca/download/390945
https://www.lethsd.ab.ca/download/391526


  
 

13. Roundtable Reports are included with the agenda as an opportunity to highlight a very significant 
event or for questions from the representatives about information in a written report. 
 

Adjournment 
 
 
 
 
 
Division School Council 2022-23 Meeting Dates: 

• October 3 
• November 7 
• December 5 
• January 16 
• February 7 – Town Hall 
• March 6 
• April 3 
• May 1 
• June 5 

 
2021-22 Division School Council Representatives 

Chair Shelley Roest 
Vice Chair Alison Alma-North 

Recording Secretary Marlaina Ditrich 
Policy Advisory Committee Alison Alma-North and Jamie Walburger (alternate) 

Poverty Intervention Committee Jamie Walburger and Shelley Roest (alternate) 
Division Wellness Committee Edna Asem and Carrie Boschman (alternate) 

Community Engagement Committee Shelley Roest, Cynthia Young and Jamie Walburger 



 

 

Division School Council Meeting Minutes 
May 2, 2005 

6:45pm 
Microsoft Teams 

 
1. Land Acknowledgement 

- Acknowledge that we are meeting as a Division School Council on Blackfoot land and give 
recognition to the Blackfoot people past and present.  
 

2. Welcome and Introductions 
- In person – S.R., C.G., A.N., C.B., A.T., C.L., C.Y., K.L., S.P.  
- Online: E.W., A.P., E.A., J.K., J.S.,   
 

3. Additions to the Agenda 
- No addition  
 

4. Approval of the Agenda – Approved and accepted as presented 
- Approved by:  S.P. 
 

5. Approval of the Minutes from April 4, 2022 
- Approved by: C.Y.  
 

6. Business Arising from the Minutes 
6.1 Elementary Bell Times  
*Note that since last Division School Council meeting, information regarding School Hours and Bell 
Time Changes have been put on the website at this link School hours and bell time changes - 
2022/2023 | Lethbridge School Division (lethsd.ab.ca)  
There is also a link to the section of the April 26 Board meeting where bell times were discussed April 
26, 2022 Board Agenda  
- The Board did meet with Christine Lee, who is the Associate Superintendent Business and 

Operations who gave a short presentation about the bus schedules in relation to the bell times.   
There is a link above to the Board of Trustees meeting with the presentation.  Bell times are on 
school websites. There is information regarding bell time decisions on the Division website (see 
above).  The new bell times were sent out to all parents.    

- Christine Light had been asked if the bell times were appealable. There are 2 items in Policy that 
can have appeals: 402.2 Employee Transfers (https://www.lethsd.ab.ca/download/240916); 505.9 Appeals 
Concerning Student Matters (https://www.lethsd.ab.ca/download/187469).  “Parents/guardians and students 
shall have the right to appeal a decision made by any Division employee that significantly affects 
the education of a student in accordance with section 42 of the Education Act. Prior to engaging in 
the formal appeal process, parents/guardians and student shall follow Policy 1003.1 Channels of 
Communication and Disputes Resolution.” 

o Policy 1003.1 Channels of Communication and Disputes Resolutions 
(https://www.lethsd.ab.ca/download/187805) 

o Education Act, Section 42 – Appeal to board, starts on page 48 
(https://www.qp.alberta.ca/1266.cfm?page=E00P3.cfm&leg_type=Acts&isbncln=9780779829408) 
 

https://www.lethsd.ab.ca/transportation/school-hours-and-bell-time-changes-2022-2023
https://www.lethsd.ab.ca/transportation/school-hours-and-bell-time-changes-2022-2023
https://www.lethsd.ab.ca/transportation/school-hours-and-bell-time-changes-2022-2023
https://www.lethsd.ab.ca/transportation/school-hours-and-bell-time-changes-2022-2023
https://www.lethsd.ab.ca/transportation/school-hours-and-bell-time-changes-2022-2023
https://www.lethsd.ab.ca/download/387329
https://www.lethsd.ab.ca/download/387329
https://www.lethsd.ab.ca/download/240916
https://www.lethsd.ab.ca/download/187469
https://www.lethsd.ab.ca/download/187805
https://www.qp.alberta.ca/1266.cfm?page=E00P3.cfm&leg_type=Acts&isbncln=9780779829408


 

 

Comment:  Some may argue, the start and end times for bells will impact education 
learning, especially in elementary, so when you say they fall under that policy, not really.  
Answer from Trustee:  As a Board they met, they believe that this would be an 
Administrative decision.   The bell times are not far off from where they were a few years.  
The Board acknowledges that there have been multiple changes over the last few years, 
where we didn’t have any control, due to COVID.  The Trustee appreciates the 
acknowledgment and the apology from the Superintendent as they didn’t want to make 
changes to bell times 2 years in a row.  The Board understands their willingness to try stuff 
that is out of the box and sometimes that is not a success and that can affect families.  The 
changes were based on the feedback over the year.  
 
Superintendent Comment:  This current school year, with trying out of the box solutions 
and parent requests.  They tried to have different times with some individuals advocating 
that, it’s sound practice to have younger students starting earlier. We have had time issue 
circumstances and realized that the bussing this year is not consistent or safe with 
unpredictable times.  The goal for the next year is to have consistent and safe bussing.  
There is a set amount of dollars for transportation for the Division as well as Holy Spirit 
Catholic Division.  They have to give consideration to the co-ops that are part of the system 
as well.  Southland operates busses all over the country, so when you give them the 
amount of dollars, the boundaries, the number of students and schools, they provide a 
schedule. They gave 9 different drafts for feedback. Times must balance with instructional 
hours. The instructional hours will be balanced next year.  There is also the complexity of 
the teacher’s instructional hours and their non-instructional time such as supervision. They 
regret that there is a change to families 2 years in a row, but we can’t continue with a 
system that is not consistent and safe.  In terms of student activities right after school, as it 
is scheduled this year no one will be there.  There won’t be an elementary student in this 
city that will end at 3:30 pm so the Superintendent is sure that providers will accommodate 
that. Some parents don’t find those times as optimal for their children, but other parents 
are happy about those times. They know this is a challenge to change.  

 
Question:  One of the issues is where you have high school kids that are being bussed from 
the same neighborhood to LCI and Chinook because of the boundaries, so you have double 
the busses running the same route.  Chinook and some are going to LCI, so could they do 
that?   
Superintendent: no that wouldn’t make a big difference that would impact bell times. For 
example, some busses running in the South area, as there is no walkway, there is not 
funding to transport those kids for that area, but are doing it for safety reasons and 
pressuring the city to put in the proper walkways.   
 
Question: Parents are still struggling with the high school and elementary kids start and 
end times. The Superintendent stated that it’s better to have younger kids start earlier, so 
it’s recognized that it is better for the little ones to start earlier but the Superintendent 
stated that due to the circumstances the bussing wasn’t consistent or safe. Can you 
elaborate on that and why can’t we have the high Schools and middle Schools flipped with 
the elementary schools?  



 

 

Superintendent Answer:  The Superintendent doesn’t know the complexity deeply enough 
to describe. They tried it this year and it was unsuccessful. From some people’s 
perspectives, the times work better. There won’t be consensus. Sorry for giving the 
impression that I have a personal perspective regarding start time. There is a breadth of 
perspective from parents. Some are happy for the change, and some are at the other end 
of the perspective. For safety, the reliability has to come first. The students are not going to 
school longer. There must be a buffer for instructional hours. It was looked at and given the 
complexity, the Superintendent can’t give the details. There were 9 iterations of the 
schedules.  
 
Follow up Question:  That didn’t answer the question, as parents are looking for what 
those complexities are in more detail and not getting proper communication around that 
piece makes it harder for parents to accept these changes. Also, at the last meeting, it was 
suggested to have the information session with Southland and the Division to have those 
conversations.  
Follow up Superintendent Answer:  The flipping did not work, they added busses at the 
end, at a high cost, which didn’t work. The complexities are the number of schools, number 
of programs in schools, number of students, number of routes.  They did speak to 
Southland and the decision in terms of the presentation is that they couldn’t explain to 
each person for their circumstance with respect to the routes. They trust Southland given 
the resources they have been given by the 2 school Divisions and the hours, number of 
routes and number of students that they did their best to come up with a schedule that 
would work for all students in the Division.  The spreadsheets for the routes are pages long 
and School Councils can call Christine Lee for more information if they’d like to dig deeper.  
 
Follow up Comment: From the parent’s perspective; parents are being told that they have 
to accept these changes.  There is not going to be an opportunity for parents to do 
anything or effect any positive changes with the bell times and as it was mentioned in the 
Board of Trustees meeting, that the Division/Board doesn’t want to make changes to the 
bell times again so these changes that go into effect next year will remain for the 
subsequent years to come.  
 
Follow up comments: Sometimes we are in institutions were decisions have to be made, as 
those on the outside, we don’t understand all of the complexities, but we have to trust that 
the people in leadership, and they are balancing the needs to see fit. And regardless, they 
are not going to make everyone happy.  
 
Follow question: That is understandable that you can’t please everyone, but the 
conversation has gone from they are looking into it, to now it’s a closed-door issue.  When 
parents report back to their School Councils and other parents, they need to be able to give 
honest feedback rather than rhetoric that is not going to go anywhere.  How much effort 
should parents put into advocating to change this issue at this point?  
 

  



 

 

Superintendents Response:  With all honesty, it would produce chaos to change the bell 
times and routes. The bell times are set to be safe and reliable.  If changes were made with 
parents advocating for change, the change logistics will result in opposition from another 
whole group of parents. What is provided is safe and predictable routes within reasonable 
hours. Believes they did their due diligence based on the budget that they have. They could 
not make the high schools start late and make the schedule work, trust that is true.  It’s an 
operational decision, it’s not an appealable matter to the Board or to appeal to Southland 
and finance.  They did it early to give parents advance notice. To figure out what parents 
want and do not want is tumultuous from an admin perspective. We can’t change one 
school as it would change 20 other schools. The bell times are what they are for the next 
school year.  

 
Question:  With French Immersion School, they are bussed separate from the English 
students, and they are going to the same school? There is a French Immersion bus. The LCI 
bus comes then leaves, then their children’s bus comes, it’s the same route and the same 
stop.    
Comment: At another school, the French Immersion and the English students are on the 
same bus. 
Superintendent’s Answer:  That is a good question, they will look into that.  

 
Question: If the Division finds that this system is not safe and is not consistent, can we 
assume that the Division and Southland will go back to the drawing board?  
Superintendent’s Answer: That is correct as they have asked for the system to be safe and 
consistent.  
 
Question:  Why does the high school have to go before? Is it because there are more 
schools or kids?  
Superintendent’s Answer:  The Superintendents wishes there was an easy way to 
articulate what she saw in all the spreadsheets. Factors include: number of schools, 
boundaries, programs, student numbers, instructional hours, aligning with another school 
system. Bringing high school later, can have a 4:40pm end time. They worked through a 
number of different combinations.  

 
7. Engagement Fund Discussion 

- Albert School Council Engagement fund - $500 
Question:  Did we have the date as to when the money had to be spent? 
Superintendent’s Answer: School councils must report on their expenditure before the 
summer holidays. School Councils will be sent the sheet to report; it will be kept as simple 
as possible.  

 
Question:  Are we are getting it again next year? 
Superintendent’s Answer:  Yes, it’s in next year’s budget.  

 
 
 



 

 

- Ideas for uses of the Grant: 
o Some of the School Councils, are looking at doing a book study.  One suggestion was to buy 

the books this year and do the session for next year.  
 Dr. Debbie Pushor, there is an engagement specialist (https://www.debbiepushor.ca/)  
 Jody Carrington, she has packages for $500.  Contact Tamara Smith at 

tamara@drjodycarrington.com, 403.507.3563. 
• Jody Carrington has three packages (each $500):  

o Kids These Days Package; or 
o Teachers These Days Package; and  
o ReLit Group Package.  

 David Irvin, spoke at ASCA there are some books available and parenting in a post 
pandemic world.  

• David Irvine: www.davidirvine.com 
• Complementary David Irvine webinar at https://davidirvine.com/complimentary-webinars/ 

 
o One school did beginner French for parents 
o Nicholas Sheran Elementary had a psychologist, Dylan Tate, it was colourful and the 

recording cannot be shared due to some of the language, talked about the mental health, 
psychology 101 type.  
 Caution towards some presenters, they were all shocked and the person who 

organized this didn’t realize that his language was so colourful.  
o One school is thinking of having a museum night to invite parents in to look around the 

school and have a guest speaker who can speak about the history of the school. 
o Immanuel Christian had a speaker come in and gave a presentation for Gen Z; the 

presentation had a Christian background.  
o Fleetwood are going to do an ASCA workshop, they will be transitioning a new Chair and 

have some workshops for that.    
o Dr. Gerald B. Probe, is doing a book and partnering with Senator Joyce Fairbairn; they will 

be sourcing the book through the U of L book store.  
o Some schools haven’t decided 
o Save the Kids https://www.savethekids.org/#home 

 Based in the US 
 Their objective is to help kids and families break free from screens and create real 

connections.  
 They will do in person assemblies or Parent nights. Could have multiple schools to 

pitch in $500 US dollars for an assembly. It is $2000 for 3 assemblies; the costs go 
down with more.  You would have to pay for travel expenses.  They charge for 
$1000 for Parents Night. Nick Sales is going to Taber on May 16th.     

 Would like to have an event in the fall with multiple schools. 
 

Question:  Can we pay now for next year? 
Superintendent’s Answer:  No, it must be an event that happens this school year and is 
paid this school year.  When you book a speaker or presenter, you can’t pay fully in 
advance for them in case something happens, and they cannot present.  
 

https://www.debbiepushor.ca/
http://www.davidirvine.com/
https://davidirvine.com/complimentary-webinars/
https://www.savethekids.org/#home


 

 

Comment:  There was some confusion at the ASCA where this was suggested that you 
can pay now for an event or speaker for next year, but they were talking about 
purchasing ASCA workshops.  
 
Question:  Can you use corporate sponsors and combine the grant and the sponsored 
money?  
Superintendent’s Answer: You can use the grant money with a corporate sponsor.   
 
Superintendent’s Comment:  With Save the Kids, there is a powerful message with the 
harmful use of social media and it could fit with the Division as well. If the parent or 
School Council want to put the information together to send to the Superintendent and 
include that the event will occur in the fall, the scale, how many schools, what is the 
cost with the sliding scale to see how many schools that you get. This is in Middle 
Schools and High Schools, but this can apply to Elementary Schools as well, so if they 
can put funds towards a Parent night.    

 
Comment:  Elementary School is not too young to start with awareness, even grade 4’s 
have phones.   
 
Comment:  Grade 3,4, 5’s that would be a primary discussion for parents, and for the 1, 
2’s grades it would benefit those parents as their kids will get older.  
 
Comment:  This information can be sent to all the School Council Chairs. November or 
the last week of January and going forward would be a good time.  October is not the 
best month.  
 
Comment:  There are schools who are looking to purchase books, can start talking to 
parents about this to move towards a guest speaker.  

 
Question:  Looking at the David Irvine website, how does that relate to schools? 
Answer:  David Irvine has some books like Parenting in a Post-Pandemic World, Raising 
Accountable Children, and Living Your Authentic Self.   He spoke at the ASCA 
conference, and he would most likely tailor to what parents are looking for.  

  



 

 

8. Trustee Report 
- The highlight report is attached in the agenda. 
- Supt. Cheryl Gilmore provided a report on the release of the new curriculum. She added Alberta 

Education sent curriculum information before the Easter break, and added the Division is very 
fortunate to have the expertise of Karen Rancier, Director of Curriculum and Instruction, and Lead 
Teachers Bev Smith and Michaela Demers. Gilmore provided information on the new curriculum 
and added Division teachers will be provided Professional Learning on Literacy and Numeracy in 
the spring, with PE and Wellness Professional Learning set for the fall. Trustees heard the Division 
will not be moving forward with Grade 4-6 ELAL and Mathematics curriculum in the fall of 2022. 

- This week is Education Week (May 2 – 6).  Encourage all Council Members to send notes of 
gratitude to Staff at the schools 

- School Transition, as school reimaging what the school looks like without Covid restrictions.  
- There is the possibility for advocacy action for Bill 15, it takes away the ATA’s ability to discipline 

Teachers. 
- The Board approved the proposed resolution with amended paragraphs and agreed that it be sent 

out to all Zone 6 Boards on April 27, 2022 as well as to Zone 6 Director, Brad Toone, and that the 
Board also have this topic added to the May 18, 2022 Zone 6 ASBA agenda for the Boards to vote 
for the draft resolution to go forward to the 2022 ASBA Fall General Meeting,  

- Transportation and bell times, it was a good conversation, cast a motion to meet with the Holy 
Spirit School Division to see if they are having the same concerns.  

- Policy committee, there policies that currently have to begin the process to separate policy from 
procedures. Passed a motion to table this until May. 

- Community conversations, they are held once per month, opportunity for stakeholders to meet 
the board member and where we want to take the division and what to hear from the community, 
what are your experience. The next is on May 19th, 4-5:30pm at the Gunnery Point Picnic Shelter at 
Henderson Lake, that is the bug park.  Every month it is a different day and time.   
(https://lethsdcommunityengagement.schoolsites.ca/current-community-engagement-projects/community-conversations) 

- The Student Art Gala, this year the online exhibit starts on May 2nd on the Division website 
(https://www.lethsd.ab.ca/departments/instructional-services/virtually-installed-lethbridge-schools-students-art2) and there will be in in 
person gallery for grades 9 – 12 at SAAG and starts on May 14th – June 19, 2022.   

- ASCA was held in April.  
 

Comment:  We understand the reasoning to changing the location and times for 
community conversations, but it’s hard to keep track of. 
Trustees Answer: This year it has been planned for one month ahead, next year it will 
be planned for the year and it’s good feedback to ensure clarity of communication 
going out.  

  

https://lethsdcommunityengagement.schoolsites.ca/current-community-engagement-projects/community-conversations
https://www.lethsd.ab.ca/departments/instructional-services/virtually-installed-lethbridge-schools-students-art2


 

 

Question:  Is the curriculum going forward despite all the opposition or is it being 
amended based on recommendation? 
Superintendent Answer:  Yes, it is going forward.  The implementation will have a focus 
on pedagogy. Teachers will have their first induction sessions on the 10th and 11th and 
talk about pedagogy and teaching and be masters of any curriculum with good teaching 
practices. Want to make sure that the teachers are getting the best information. Don’t 
want to be in a flurry ordering resources for K-3, not a fan of the recommended 
resources, but it’s only recommended. But they are not sure how much money they are 
getting, and not sure how much money they are getting for professional learning either.  

 
9. Alberta School Councils Association 

- There were several people from the Division who attended. 
- There were 4 resolutions, they all passed some with amendments.   
- It was all virtual.  
- https://www.albertaschoolcouncils.ca/about/annual-conference/sessions-preview  

 
Question:  A new School Council person is looking at setting up a welcome table gallery 
in the school and looking to see if anyone has done that, to promote school council, a 
membership drive. Tried to look at ASCA and went on the resources and you need a 
login/password 
Answer:  The chairperson can email ASCA and they will give it to them.  

 
10. Reports from Division Committees 

10.1 Policy Advisory Committee – Alison Alma-North, Jamie Walburger (alternate)  
April 6, 2022. The draft policy changes that went out to School Councils for feedback are attached to 
the email with this agenda.   
- Met on April 6th, looked at a few policies 

o Anti-Racism is a new policy that is being put out. The Board acknowledges that racism 
exists and in supportive roles that public education serves a reflecting influencing in driving 
a positive systematic change. Furthermore the Board acknowledges that racism can be 
perpetuated at the individual, institutional and systemic level and rooted in historic 
oppression, white supremacy, colonialism. Corrective action is required to create anti racist 
environment. The diversity of the school, staff and families at Lethbridge School Division as 
a strength. The Board recognizes that respect for diverse cultural perspectives, traditions, 
languages, beliefs, lived experiences are values that enriches the learning and working 
environment for everyone and is important to Students and Staffs wellbeing and personal 
growth.  

o Some changes to the knowledge and employability courses, locally developed courses, 
alternative programs and outreach programs. 

o Feedback is due back by May 4th.  
  

https://www.albertaschoolcouncils.ca/about/annual-conference/sessions-preview


 

 

Comment:  The policy’s are sent out and our School Council doesn’t have the 
opportunity to discuss due to the timing.  
Answer:  There is the opportunity to have the policies sent out to all the schools 
parents. 
 
Comment:  Sending more emails, people tend to not read those emails. 
Answer:  That is where the sign up is for parents to sign up for Council emails.  

 
10.2 Poverty Intervention Committee – Jamie Walburger, Shelley Roest (alternate) -   
- was postponed until later in May  
 

Question:  If the Designated person who cannot make it should be contacting the 
alternate.  
Answer:  It would be the main person who has to contact the alternate to let them 
know they cannot make it.  
Comment: Would it be valuable, to include the alternate in the emails and then if the 
main person can’t go, they still contact you, but you have the minutes and are in the 
loop?  

 
10.3 Division Wellness Committee – Edna Asem, Carrie Boschman (alternate)  
- next meeting was rescheduled for May 30th.  

 
10.4 Community Engagement Committee – Shelley Roest, Cynthia Young, and Jamie Walburger 
March 24, 2022. Report from March 24. Next meeting is May 12 (6:30 – 7:30) – ALL parents invited. 
Meeting information will be on the Community Engagement website.  
- Next meeting is May 12th 
- all parents are invited to come to the Community Engagement Committee 
- this is a hybrid 
- if you go in person, they are upstairs, you will find the room.  
- one of the standing agenda items is ways to engage.   

 
  



 

 

11. Superintendent’s Report – Cheryl Gilmore  
Upcoming events and important dates will be highlighted.  
Note – If you are a parent of a student in grades 9-12, check out the Lethbridge School Division ICE 
Scholarship  Applications | Lethbridge School Division (lethsd.ab.ca)  

- Updated the curriculum piece, that is moving forward for k-3, have confidence that Staff and 
teachers will be ready and have the resources 

- Important event, ICE Scholarship Applications extended the deadline to May 9th, if you know of a 
student in Grades 9 – 12 this scholarship process is very straight forward.  ICE is not tied to grades, 
is there something that is innovated, creative or entrepreneurial, such as fine arts, technology, 
inventions, participations to do different things.  Its not intended to be bound to grades, but to 
ideas. They have received 6 or 7 applicants.   It’s not bound to them us the scholarship in a 
particular way, they could use the check however they want.   

- Under the community engagement website, you will find the Loop, this is a collection of resources, 
services, education centers that families can access.  This is a great resource for Parents.  
https://lethsdcommunityengagement.schoolsites.ca/current-community-engagement-projects/the-loop 

 
-  Dual Credit Courses -- May 5th is the Discovery Night. This is for post secondary credits with Th 

Lethbridge College and U of L.  
o There are 17 different courses to choose from.  
o You can get High School Credit and College Credit 
o The Division pays the tuition for those courses, some have a separate small fee for books or 

other resources. 
o On May 5th, this is the Discover Night, 6-7 pm. This is to learn more about the dual courses.     

https://www.eventbrite.com/e/dual-credit-discovery-night-registration-318878553337 
o There are discover days, where the kids go to the college for the day, there are about 90 

students who are going to those discovery days.  
 https://www.lethsd.ab.ca/programs/dual-credit 

 
12. Roundtable Reports  

Reports are included with the agenda: an opportunity to highlight a very significant event or for 
questions from the representatives about information in a written report.  

  
Adjournment - at 8:40pm 
 
  

Division School Council 2021-22 Meeting Dates: June 6, 2022 
 

2021-2022 Division School Council 
Chair: Shelley Roest 

Vice-Chair: Alison Alma-North 
Recording Secretary: Marlaina Ditrich 

https://www.lethsd.ab.ca/board/canada-150-ice-awards-scholarship-breakfast/scholarship-applications
https://www.lethsd.ab.ca/board/canada-150-ice-awards-scholarship-breakfast/scholarship-applications
https://lethsdcommunityengagement.schoolsites.ca/current-community-engagement-projects/the-loop
https://www.eventbrite.com/e/dual-credit-discovery-night-registration-318878553337
https://www.lethsd.ab.ca/programs/dual-credit


LETHBRIDGE SCHOOL DIVISION
Board of Trustees

433-15 St. S., Lethbridge, Alberta, T1J 2Z5
PHONE: 403-380-5301

FAX: 403-327-4387
www.lethsd.ab.ca

TRUSTEE report to school councils:
May 24, 2022

1. Associate Superintendent Reports
Christine Lee, Associate Superintendent, Business and Operations and Mike Nightingale, Associate Superintendent, 
Human Resources, delivered their respective reports for the Board. To read the reports, see Page 10 of the AGENDA.

2. Curriculum
Supt. Cheryl Gilmore provided a report on the release of the new curriculum. She added Alberta Education sent 
curriculum information before the Easter break, and added the Division is very fortunate to have the expertise of 
Karen Rancier, Director of Curriculum and Instruction, and Lead Teachers Bev Smith and Michaela Demers. Gilmore 
provided information on the new curriculum and added Division teachers will be provided Professional Learning on 
Literacy and Numeracy in the spring, with PE and Wellness Professional Learning set for the fall. Trustees heard the 
Division will not be moving forward with Grade 4-6 ELAL and Mathematics curriculum in the fall of 2022.

3. Donations and Support
Lethbridge School Division is fortunate to be in a community that strongly supports programs and services for 
students. The Division is appreciative of the difference the support makes to the lives of children. These partner-
ships and support further the efforts of helping children come to school ready to learn, providing opportunities 
for engagement, and facilitating student growth and well-being. Listed below and attached are the donations and 
support received by the Division.
• Southland Trailer Corp. donated a brand-new flat deck trailer to LCI.
• Community Foundation, Lethbridge & Southern Alberta donated $8000 to Galbraith Elementary School to build 
an engaging outdoor learning space connected to Indigenous Ways of Knowing.

4. E-Learning Update
An update regarding Division E-Learning was provided by Superintendent Cheryl Gilmore.
The Board received the report as information.

5. Curriculum Update
An update regarding implementation of the K-3 ELAL and Mathematics curriculum, and the K-6 Physical Educa-
tion and Wellness curriculum in the 2022-2023 school year, was provided by Cheryl Gilmore.
The Board received the report as information.

6. School Graduations
High School graduation ceremonies will be held in person for the first time in two years.
Liaison trustees will be provided with the graduation plans of the high schools. Graduation is a tradition that hon-
ours graduates and provides opportunity for celebratory closure to a milestone in the lives of these young men and 
women. The Board received the report as information.
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7. School Liaisons for 2022-2023
The list of school liaisons for trustees and executive council were reviewed for the following school year.
Discussion on the topic begins at the 4:31:05 mark of the livestream: LIAISONS.

8. Think Outside
Indigenous Education Teachers Jenna Jewison and Shawnee Big Bull, along with Jessica Deacon-Rogers from Helen 
Schuler Coulee Centre provided a presentation on the Think Outside program. The Board received the report as 
information. The presentation begins 46:25 in to the meeting: THINK OUTSIDE.

9. Edwin Parr Video
The Alberta School Boards Association Edwin Parr banquet was hosted on May 18, 2022. The Division Edwin Parr 
nominee Ashley Zrim was in attendance for the banquet. The video presented for Zrim was shared at the banquet. 
The video can also be found here: EDWIN PARR. The Board received the report as information.

10. International Trip Approval
Kenny Fuglerud from Chinook High School requested approval to take Grade 10-12 students on an International Trip 
to Northern France, Western Belgium, and London during Easter Break in April of 2023. Information regarding the 
educational benefits of the trip and the proposed itinerary were attached. The estimated cost per student is $4,300 in 
Canadian Funds. Fundraising opportunities will be available to all students to offset the cost of the trip.
The Chinook High School Trip to Northern France, Western Belgium and London during Easter Break in April of 2023 
was approved by the Board, on the condition that all Division policies and procedures are strictly followed.

11. Policy Review
Division policies are reviewed on a continuous basis to ensure they reflect the position of the Board. Co-ordinator of 
Learning and International Education, Trish Syme, attended the meeting, provided an overview of each policy and 
shared any feedback that has been received and responded to questions. The following polices were discussed:
Policy 502.1 Student Code of Conduct, Appendix A - Annual review
Policy 103.1 Anti-Racism and Anti-Oppression - First Reading via the following motion: To approve Policy 103.1 
Anti-Racism and Anti-Oppression, first reading with the plan that definitions would be inserted in the policy within 
the week and sent out to stakeholders to provide feedback and for this to come back to the June Board meeting. 
Tracy Wong (WCHS principal) and Cayley King (Victoria Park principal) spoke to the policy from the Anti-Racism, 
Anti-Oppression Committee. Discussion on Policy 103.1 begins 1:19:55 into the livestream: POLICY 103.1
Policy 602.5 Knowledge and Employability Courses - Amended
Policy 604.3 Locally Developed Courses - Amended
Policy 606.1 Alternative Programs - Amended
Policy 606.3 Outreach Programs - Amended

12. Assurance Plan Approval
The provincial Assurance Framework requires school jurisdictions to develop and submit a Three-Year Assur-
ance Plan by May 30 annually. This is the second year of the Assurance Plan model for Lethbridge School Divi-
sion. The Assurance Plan will be shared with the Board of Trustees and made available on the Division website.
The Board approved the Assurance Plan, as presented.
The Assurance Plan presentation can be found 3:14:30 into the livestream: ASSURANCE PLAN.
The plan can also be found on the Division website here: ASSURANCE PLAN.

13. Policy 204.6 Organizational Meetings
Trustee Craig Whitehead asked to make an amendment to Policy 204.6 Organizational meetings. 
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13. Policy 204.6 Organizational Meetings
He stated as school starts either at the end of August or the first part of September, the Board should be organized 
with the executive elected, committees chosen, and schools allocated at the start of the year at the same time as 
school starts. He added a number of boards have their organizational meeting at the beginning of the school year. He 
said he felt that would help the board to become more effective in its governance role.
The board passed the following motion, put forward by Whitehead, with a friendly amendment from Trustee Genny 
Steed:
That the Board hold an Organizational meeting in the first two weeks of September, except in the year of an election.

14. Policy 204.2 Regular Board Meetings
Trustee Craig Whitehead asked to make an amendment to Policy 204.2 - Regular Board Meetings.
He added this would allow the board to have an organizational meeting as well as a regular meeting at the start of the 
school year. By doing this, he added that would help the board to become more effective in its governance role.
The Board defeated the following motion, put forward by Whitehead:
To have a regular Board meeting after our Organizational meeting in the first two weeks of September.

15. Ad Hoc Committee re: policies
Trustee Craig Whitehead provided the following rationale for his motion:
1. 90% of the boards in this province have separated their policies from their procedures.
2. We have over 160 policies. This is inefficient governance.
3. According to Campbell and Fullan as well as Terry Gunderson we need to create separate policies and procedures.
4. In the division we have policies that should be procedures and those items should be left for the administration to 
deal with.
5. We need to create policies that define and explain our governance role and as such then procedures can be devel-
oped that fit in with our policies.
6. To help us accomplish this we need an outside consultant to help us eliminate, combine, refine and develop new 
policies that will help us in better defining and improving our governance role.
The board passed the following motion, put forward by Whitehead:
To create an ad hoc committee consisting of the Board Chair as ex officio, policy chair, Superintendent or delegate and 
one additional Trustee for the purpose of bringing information back to the Board for the purpose of hiring of an out-
side consultant.

16. Community Conversations
Trustees host monthly Community Conversations at various venues across the city. The May event was held 
virtually through Microsoft Teams on Thursday, May 19, 2022 (4-5:30 pm).
The June event details were shared at the meeting. Next month’s Community Conversations will be held on 
Monday, June 13. More information can be found here: COMMUNITY CONVERSATIONS.
The Board received the report as information.

17. Board Funding Support to School Councils
Board Chair Allison Purcell provided background on the agenda item. She explained the Board provides sup-
port to School Council in a few ways. It pays the Alberta School Council Association (ASCA) annual membership 
fee for all schools. The Board also pays for the registration costs for one member of each School Council to 
attend the ASCA Spring AGM. School Councils also receive $250 annually from the Board to support parent 
engagement strategies. The membership renewal ($100/school) for ASCA is due on June 30.
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18. Post-COVID Community Building
Trustee Genny Steed mentioned the board is receiving feedback from parents of elementary level students regarding 
school level communication processes as well as access to students and classrooms.
The board passed the following motion, put forward by Steed:
That the Board engage with the Division in discussion regarding elementary school access and communication. That 
the Board receive clarification of what is school level policy and what is Division direction, policy, or procedure, with 
regards to parent presence in schools. That the portion of the communication plan specific to parent communication 
be reviewed and discussed with the Board.

19. Board Reports
Reports were delivered for the Joint City of Lethbridge and School Boards, Division School Council, Policy Advi-
sory, Community Engagement Committee and the Poverty Intervention committee. The reports begin on Page 
83 of the AGENDA.

Regular meeting video: LIVESTREAM
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1. Review of Feedback from Public Budget Presentation
Director of Finance, Avice DeKelver, provided a summary based on the feedback received from the public bud-
get presentation.

2. Opening Comments
Each Trustee was permitted five minutes to make general comments on the budget or identify particular issues 
that they wish to highlight. Trustee comments begin at the 2:32 mark of the livestream: TRUSTEE COMMENTS

3. Review of Belief Statements
Board Belief Statements were reviewed. 

4. Revenues and Allocations
Debate on revenues and allocations, included projected operating revenues, fees, inter-fund transfers, etc. 
The use of one-time operating reserves is subject to Ministerial Approval for the 2022-2023 school year. The 
budget may need to be subsequently adjusted if the use of reserves, as outlined in the 2022-2023 budget does 
not receive Ministerial Approval.
Discussion included information on fees and overall revenues and allocations.
Fees:
Fee information was attached, which included fee overview, the summary of significant changes, and the 2022-
2023 detailed proposed school fee listing.
The Board approved the 2022-2023 School Fee Schedule as presented.
Overall Revenues and Allocations:
The Board approved the revenues and use of one-time reserves for the 2022-2023 budget, as per pages 30-32, 
as presented.

5. Expenditures and Transfers
Overall expenditures and transfers for the Division were outlined, as debate was held in five sections.
Instruction:
The Board approved the Instruction expenditures and transfers, as per pages 35-37 of the 2022-2023 budget, 
as presented.
Administration:
The Board approved the Administration expenditures and transfers, as per pages 38-40 of the 2022-2023 bud-
get, as presented.”   

Plant Operations and Maintenance:
The Board approved the Plant Operations and Maintenance expenditures and transfers, as per pages 41-43 of 
the 2022-2023 budget, as presented.
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5. Expenditures and Transfers
Transportation:
The Board approved the Transportation expenditures and transfers, as per pages 44-45 of the 2022-2023 bud-
get, as presented.

Capital and Debt Services:
The Board approve the Capital and Debt Services expenditures and transfers, as per pages 46-47 of the 2022-
2023 budget, as presented.

6. Budget Approval
After consideration of the budget assumptions used in developing the budget and the Board budget beliefs 
and priorities, the Board approved the 2022-2023 preliminary budget for Lethbridge School Division, as de-
tailed in the previous motions, and authorized administration to allocate and expend funds in accordance with 
the budget, and authorized administration to amend the 2022-2023 preliminary budget, if required by changes 
in the requested Ministerial Approval on use of reserves.

Budget meeting video: LIVESTREAM
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